FACILITIES COMMITTEE MINUTES
March 15, 2022
10:00 AM 

Harwich Community Center  

100 Oak Street, Harwich MA 02645

Members present: Vahan Khachadoorian, Ralph Smith, Brian Power, Angie Chilaka
Also present: Carolyn Carey (Community Center Director)
1. The meeting was called to order at 10:00 AM 
2. Angie Chilaka made a motion to approve the Facilities Committee meeting minutes from the February 25th, 2022 meeting. The motion was seconded by Ralph Smith. Motion passed unanimously. 
3. Department Reports 
COA update by Ralph Smith:
A. The COA is currently in need of medical drivers. If anyone wants to put in an hour or two a week driving people to medical appointments, that would be very helpful.
B. The COA needs ‘friendly visitors’—people who would either call on the phone or visit with seniors who are by themselves and could use a friendly voice an hour or so a week. 

C. In the office itself, the COA could use some people who would help with administration work for the COA front office. 

D. Mr. Smith discussed several programs that the COA is running:

i. One particularly helpful program coming up is a ten week course on how to use computers. It’s for seniors. The COA has laptops available for use in the training session & also to take home if someone needs one to take with them to practice on.

ii. Another program being run by Julie, the outreach coordinator, is on benefits that are available to seniors. Things like helping with their heating costs, electrical costs & so on. These are government programs for the most part. There will be an outline on that given on March 31st at the COA. 

iii. There is the blood pressure and wellness clinic with the Town Nurse every Wednesday. This program is well-attended by people in the community. 

iv. There will be two more legal clinics coming up on March 23rd & April 27th. These are half-hour consultations with an attorney who is skilled in elder law.

v. A dental hygiene clinic is coming up on March 18th, available to anyone with Mass Health or Medicaid. This is a free program.

vi. The COA is also making runs to the pharmacy to pick up medications for people who are unable to do so themselves. The COA can’t cover the cost of a co-pay if there is one, but if not, they are able to retrieve the medication no problem. The COA also offers grocery pick-ups for people who are either unable to, or are concerned with going to the grocery store during this ongoing pandemic. This particular program is not very well used to date. There’s also the once-a-month pick-up at Family Pantry, which is very valuable. The COA takes orders from the Pantry. People fill out a sheet as to what they want, a volunteer and van driver then go and pick that up, and then the food is delivered to people’s houses. 

vii. The tax aid program is still going on. People are having their taxes done over in Chatham, and appointments are organized through the Harwich COA. It is a very efficient program, and especially valuable with the deadline approaching for people to file their taxes. 

viii. The COA is currently sending out a lot of newsletters via mail. Newsletters are also available for pick-up in the COA reception area. The newsletters contain a lot of helpful information that many people aren’t usually aware of. Ms. Smith has found that a lot of people are unaware that the COA provides a newsletter. 

Recreation update by Vahan Khachadoorian:
A. Mr. Khachadoorian explained that there is currently not much to report because the Rec Commission won’t be meeting until March 29th. After that, there will be a public hearing regarding current policies for Bank Street Beach and Red River Beach (so that the vandalism problems that had been spoken about at the last Facilities Committee meeting can be addressed). They are waiting until that public hearing for suggestions about what can be done.
B. The improvements at Brooks Park are progressing nicely. The new lights are up, as mentioned at the last meeting. The Rec Dept. will continue to move forward with these improvements. 

4. Old Business 
A. Budget: Ms. Carey provided copies of the Center’s Budget report (the one she submitted to the Town) to the Facilities Committee, as they had mentioned at the last meeting that not all of them had seen it yet. The Center’s budget is level-funded. Every year, Ms. Carey talks about how at least 75% of her budget is made up of the utilities for the entire building (which covers COA, Rec, Veteran’s Affairs, Channel 18). There is an additional 17% of the budget which is for things like trash removal, pest control, telephones—so the funds that remain for the Community Center itself is rather small.
i. One thing Ms. Carey did ask for that was cut from the current budget is for programming funds (the $400 that was spoken about at the last Facilities Committee meeting). She did go in front of the Selectmen & the Finance Committee to plead her case. She doesn’t yet know where the decision on that stands, as those committees are still hearing from different people and different department requests. Ms. Carey thinks it’s important that they have the information that explains what the Community Center does. She had read off the list of programs the Center runs, and explained how the Center relies so heavily on the community’s donations. Right now, the Center has zero dollars budgeted to run any of these programs, when in truth it should be a big part of what the Center does. 

ii. At the last meeting, the Facilities Committee had asked for a Line Item budget. As such, a copy of the line item budget has been provided at this meeting for the Committee to review. Ms. Carey points out that the Center’s expenses are planned out down to the last detail (examples: what is spent on grease traps, inspections, etc.) The Facilities Committee complimented her attention to detail. 

· In the provided report, Ms. Carey included a project request list. Ms. Carey explains that some of these project requests are planned years in advance, and it never hurts to start the discussion early about what would be needed to accomplish said projects. 

iii. Mr. Khachadoorian asked Ms. Carey to explain the Center’s request for staff and changing hours. Ms. Carey said that the building is not currently open on Sundays, so the proposed staff change hours would be for the future. Pre-Covid, the building had been open on Sundays. This was changed with the start of Covid, and the building has yet to return to being open on Sundays. 

· Current hours of operation are: Monday 6AM-6PM, Tuesday-Friday 6AM-9PM, and Saturday 8AM-4PM. Sundays are still missing. The Center will eventually get back to that. Right now they are just being mindful about how they do it. 

· Mr. Khachadoorian asked if Ms. Carey is looking to add some additional staffing, or if she just wanted to increase hours for existing staff. Ms. Carey said that she is not looking to add new staff at this moment, just dealing with the staff that is on hand right now. 

B. Newsletter: Mr. Smith had a question about the Center’s monthly newsletter and brochures, that there is a $2,000 cost for printing and folding marked down in the budget. He asked who provides this service. Ms. Carey explained that is was the same person who used to do the COA newsletter. This person has since passed away. Ms. Carey is currently searching for someone new to do this. Right now, most of it is done in-house by Community Center staff. 

· Mr. Khachadoorian asked if the Center needs a company to do this. Ms. Carey said yes, but that the Center has a very small budget to do so. Mr. Khachadoorian shared how the senior softball league has contracted with the printing company, Merlins, up on Route 28 next to Dominos Pizza. The Softball League has an annual contract with Merlins, and they get a very good discount. Ms. Carey said that she will look into this.  

· Previously, the Center had mostly used the printing company for making the building’s information booklets. Flyers have always been printed in-house. Also, because the Center’s monthly newsletter is still new, the demand for physical copies is not up to the same level as the COA, and as such has not yet been enough to justify going to a printer.

· Mr. Smith asked how the Center could advertise its newsletter so that more people know about it. Ms. Carey explained that the Center’s event calendar is in the Cape Cod Chronicle, and has been for a while now. Recently, the Community Center has advertised its new newsletter in the newspaper event calendar, and that will be going out in the Chronicle soon. Ms. Carey has also brought the newsletter to the recent meetings she’s had with clubs and organizations, and she had asked it they would like to sign up for it. She will continue to reach out to more people as she can. If people want to sign up for the email list, they can call or email the Center, or write their info down on the sign-up sheet in the lobby.

· Mr. Smith said that he will pass the newsletters out to people in the volleyball group and the pickleball group. Ms. Carey will reach out to Brooks Free Library, and will see about putting some copies over there.   Mr. Smith suggested also putting them out at the Cranberry Valley Golf Course. 

ii. The Senior Softball League has a meeting coming up on April 7th. Mr. Khachadoorian invited Ms. Carey to attend. He can introduce her, and she can tell the group about some of the activities that’s going on. Ms. Carey said that she’ll be happy to attend. 
iii. Ms. Chilaka asked if there are community center-related grants that are offered, similar to the grants that elder services use. Ms. Carey said that she has not found one so far, but she is looking to see what she can do. 

iv. The Center’s newsletter is how the COA’s newsletter started. Small in the beginning, but growing over time. Ms. Carey had spoken with the 8th grade adviser, and is planning to do a project with them. This will be in the next month’s newsletter. The newsletter will highlight a grade student for the next few issues. Ms. Carey would like to get students involved, and the school brought back in. 

v. Mr. Smith asked if the Center could partner with the COA’s newsletter and send both newsletters out simultaneously. Ms. Carey said she’d be happy to check with the COA Director. She wouldn’t want to take away from the COA’s newsletter though.

vi. Ms. Chilaka asked roughly how much is spent per year on the Center’s different booklets. Ms. Carey said that depends on what you want to do. Postage alone would be high, which is why the Center is emailing their newsletters. The comparison from a black-and-white newsletter to a colored copy also raises the price. More pages in the newsletter also costs more money. 

vii. Mr. Khachadoorian mentioned how years ago, the senior softball league used to use the Cape Tech graphics shop, something that was done all voluntarily. He suggested looking into that again. Ms. Chilaka pointed out that the main problem with that is that the turn-over time is too high right now.  Mr. Khachadoorian suggested giving the tech what they need far in advance. Ms. Carey pointed out that it’s a little harder to do that with the newsletters, considering how time-sensitive they are. 

viii. Ms. Chilaka suggested getting more funding for the newsletter via the Chamber of Commerce with the annual summer road races they host. Ms. Carey said that she will follow up with Cindy at the Chamber about this.
5. New Business
A. Five Year Plan: The Center’s five year plan had been discussed at the last meeting. Ms. Carey had found some older proposals for past five year plans. She is currently putting together some information to bring to the Facilities Committee meeting, plus a survey she would like to give out to the general public. Once she has that together, she will bring the Committee a draft form, and will also pass this out to the COA and Rec to see what they would like to add or subtract from it.
6. Director’s Update 
A. After Prom Party: The After Prom party is scheduled for April 14th. This is an event that teens attend after they go to prom. They stay overnight in the building so that they are safe. Parents and the prom committee come in and decorate the building, and there are lots of fun programs and activities for the kids to participate in.
B. DIY Egg Hunt: 
C. Five Year Plan: Mr. Khachadoorian asked if a five year plan has been put together in terms of where the Center sees the facility going, and developing a plan accordingly. Ms. Carey said that there is a working draft plan. It’s not as official as the COA, who had hired someone to put that together for them. For the Center, it was just one that the Committee put together several years ago. A consultant has never come in to review it. The Center feeds off of what the COA and Rec’s vision is for the future, and what the Selectmen and Town is looking for in the building. At one point, redoing the basement has been on this five year plan, building out more space for it. Ms. Carey will bring the last draft that was done of the five year plan to the next Committee meeting.
D. Egg Hunt Event: The egg hunt flyer has been handed out. Several people have already called to sign up. The Center will put together egg hunt kits to hand out, which will contain pre-filled Easter eggs and prizes. In the past, the Center had many people picking up their DIY Egg Kit. It has turned into a fun alternative due to Covid. There will be scheduled pick-up times for participants. This information, plus a request for volunteers to help out for this event will be in the upcoming newsletter. The Center is trying to get more volunteers to help with those kinds of projects—the more people involved, the more they become invested in the building.  
E. Jelly Bean Guessing: The Guess-and-Win Jellybean Contest is set up in the Center’s front lobby. Two prizes will be handed out, one for children, and one for adults. The closest guess without going over wins. The winners will be contacted on April 15th.   

F. Easter coloring pages will be available for free in the front lobby in April. 

G. The number of people signed up for the Center’s newsletter email list is just under 100, with more signing up every day. The Center also printed out approx. 100 copies a month for people to take. As such, the number of people receiving the newsletter is about 200. Ms. Carey estimates that this time next year, the number of people getting copies of the newsletter will be around 1,000. 

7. Other

A. Fees: The listening sessions were held on March 14th & 15th. Approximately 10 groups were represented. Attendees had great things to say about the building, as well as constructive things to say. The main areas discussed at this meeting are as follows:
· Covid and the effect it has had on groups: Due to Covid, many groups haven’t had the opportunity to fundraise, which is one way they pay for their rental fees. As such, some groups indicated that they’d like to see the Town not raise fees this year, and to revisit it next year. While they weren’t able to fundraise, many still did things like make 900 masks, 300 quilts, or have zoom meetings for young parents. 
· Space requests: At the meeting, it was discussed that every population should be addressed in the building; that the Center have space for children, adults, and seniors alike. The meeting mentioned that Covid was especially difficult for children and seniors, and that those are populations the Center needs to make sure it’s providing for. 
· Tech: Many groups are hopeing to get new equipment in the building: improve Wifi, install more camera, and have more microphones available. They did understand that this comes with a cost, and each group thinks they could pay a little more to offset this cost throughout the building. 
· Room use counts: There wasn’t as much discussion about the number of room uses, but Ms. Carey has had people contact her about that. Some think it’s far too many uses offered, while other think it’s just right (the yearly fee allows groups to make up to 104 reservations in the building). There has never been an hour limit set for this rule. Ms. Carey said that these are some of the main points that the building and the Facilities Committee need to review. Some groups come in just once a month, but for several hours at a time, while others come in once a week, but only for one or two hours. Mr. Power asked what happens if groups go over. Ms. Carey explained that those groups would need to pay additional fees. 
· One group at the meeting who has zero to 6 year-olds who expressed that they don’t want to get lost in the mix. They haven’t been able to get back into the building so far (due to their own private protocol, not the Community Center’s protocols. The Center has invited them back before). They would love to have a stand-alone room that they can use all the time—a sentiment that many groups would like, to have a room that’s ‘their room.’ However, that’s not the general concept of the Community Center. Ms. Carey conveyed to these groups that the room will be set up like it is their room during their scheduled reservation.
· Overall, it was a very positive meeting, and the clubs, organizations, and individual people who utilize the space were grateful for the opportunity. Everyone is happy to have the Community Center.
B. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if Ms. Carey has ever waived fees for any organizations. Ms. Carey explained that she has no authority to waive fees. Those kinds of requests would need to go through either the Facilities Committee or the Selectmen. The only people who don’t pay fees for the Center are Town-run organizations (Selectmen, Town Band, COA programs, Rec programs). Outside groups, even if they are non-profit, are required to pay. 
C. Mr. Khachadoorian asked how many different organizations use the building. Ms. Carey explained that before Covid, it was 178 different groups. Presently though, there are about 80 groups using the building. 

D.  Mr. Khachadoorian asked whose jurisdiction is for the gym use. Ms. Carey explained that it is both her and the Rec Director, Eric Beebe, who work together to scheduled groups in the gym. However, any payments received from the different groups is monitored by Ms. Carey, who then turns these payments over to the Town. This money gets turned over to the general fund. 

E. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if Ms. Carey has made any comparisons between what people pay for fees at the Harwich Community Center vs. other community centers. He asked where the Community Center is in terms of the range of fees. Ms. Carey said that she has been looking into it, and that it’s hard to compare because what the Harwich Community Center does is different. Not a lot of other centers offers set-ups and breakdowns—they leave that for the groups to handle—whereas the Community Center offers that as well as more services in general. Ms. Carey believes that the Community Center is trending middle-to-low in comparison—nowhere near the higher end of what other centers are charging. 

F. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if people can rent for a one-time use, or would they need to pay an annual fee. Ms. Carey said that the Center does offer single use reservations, $40 for a one-time use of an activity room. Mr. Khachadoorian asked how the $40 compares to other buildings. Ms. Carey said that it is a little higher than other buildings for a one-time use. However, the long-term annual fee is much lower than other buildings ($165 for yearly fee, for 104 uses).

G. Ms. Carey will put together notes from the listening sessions, what people said at the sessions and compare that with what the industry is like, and she will bring this to the next Facilities Committee meeting. 

H. Mr. Khachadoorian suggested that if the Center eventually does raise its fees, it would be nice if the Selectmen take that into consideration when the Center puts its general budget together. With raising the fees, there should be some kind of consideration to raising the Center’s budget proportionally. Raising the fees just for the sake of raising the fees and without any additional benefit to the Center wouldn’t make sense. By raising the fees, perhaps a portion of that could go towards the $400 funds that were requested for running new community programs. 

I. Mr. Smith asked in the Center has anything to do with the Cultural Center fees now. Ms. Carey confirmed that the Cultural Center has been completely separated from the Community Center’s budget.

J. Ms. Chilaka asked if the Center needs any supplies for its upcoming egg hunt, because another organization could donate if needed. Ms. Carey reported that one of the things done in neighboring towns is to give each child 1 chocolate bunny, so Ms. Carey is currently looking into buying bulk bunnies to see if that could be included in each kit bag. Ms. Chilaka asked roughly now much that would cost. Ms. Carey said that at the very least it could be the $1 bunnies sold at the dollar store. Last year approx. 350 bags were given out. Ms. Chilaka noted that and said she would bring this information forwards to different groups to see if anything could be done. 

K. Mr. Khachadoorian asked where the Center fits in terms of activities compared to other towns. He wondered if the Harwich Community Center is one of the more active centers, or if there are other centers more active. Ms. Carey explained that if you look at the Community Center as a whole—which would include bot COA programs, Rec programs, and individual groups and programming, plus the weight room—the Center is doing great at activities. Individually however, Ms. Carey believes that the Community Center could be doing more programming. She doesn’t currently have the money for such a thing though.
L. Mr. Smith asked if there had ever been a ‘Friends of the Community Center’ similar to how there’s a ‘Friends of the COA.’ The Friends of the COA have helped many times in the past by getting the COA what they need. A group like that for the Community Center could help with contributing to new building activities. Ms. Carey said that there had been such a group in the past, but that it is no longer in existence. Several people who had run that group moved away long ago.

M. Many groups have expressed interest in having storage in the building for their items. Ms. Carey proposed the possibility of having storage in the building that could be rented out to clubs and organization inside the building (not in the basement). If there was extra space that could be utilized, an extra fee could be added, such as renting a cabinet for a fee of $50 for a year. Mr. Khachadoorian asked if there is such space available in the building for that. Ms. Carey said that she does have some creative ideas on how that could be done, and that she will get back to him about it. 

N. Mr. Khachadoorian asked what the most recent information is about a pool being put into the building, if it is a dead issue right now. Ms. Carey said it’s not a dead issue. People ask about it a lot, but it’s not something the Town would fund right now. Mr. Khachadoorian asked how much something like that would cost. Ms. Carey said that if she’d have to guess of the cost, it could be roughly around 8 million because you would have to finish the basement and put in the pool (construction of which is very expensive). The Town would also have to pay for staffing for a pool, temperature control of the water, chemicals, and regular cleaning and maintenance of the pool. All of this adds up quick.
8. At the time, this particular meeting was still in session, but was moved to a different location (the Multi-Room for the listening session).  

9. The next meeting is April 8th, 2022 at 10:00AM
